COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY
LEGISLATIVE RESEARCH COMMISSION
GENERAL ASSEMBLY
LOCAL MANDATE FISCAL IMPACT ESTIMATE

2004 REGULAR SESSION
2003 INTERIM

MEASURE

 2004 RS BR 
 1017
 

Amendment:

Committee

Floor

Bill #:
   HB 156

Amendment #
 

SUBJECT/TITLE
An Act Relating to County Police Forces

SPONSOR
Rep. Steve Riggs

MANDATE SUMMARY

Unit of Government:

City;
X
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Urban-County


Charter County

Consolidated Local

Program/

Office(s) Impacted:
 County Police Departments

Requirement:
X
Mandatory

Optional

Effect on

Powers & Duties
X
Modifies Existing

Adds New

Eliminates Existing

PURPOSE/MECHANICS

HB 156 amends KRS 70.540 to require county police officers be appointed for a four year term instead of a one (1) year term.  The bill would permit officers to be removed from the county police force for: 1) neglect of duty, 2) improper conduct, or 3) county budgetary constraints.  If there is a reduction in the county police force, the youngest (most recent hire) would be the first to be released and returned to the "eligible" list for the county police force, and "there to advance according to the rules of the force."

FISCAL EXPLANATION/BILL PROVISIONS
ESTIMATED COST

The fiscal impact of HB 156 on local government is indeterminable, but likely minimal.  Hiring officer for four year terms could save administrative costs associated with hiring process (e.g., staff time for completing forms and entering data associated with the hiring process.) Generally, these costs are minimal.  According to  Ed Butler, Asst. Chief of Police, Kenton Co., annual contracts are updated, news forms signed, involving no more than one hour of  staff time.     

While hiring officers for four year terms would provide a greater degree of job security, under the provisions of this bill counties still retain the ability to reduce the police force due to budget constraints. 

Background

County police officers may be hired by the County Judge Executive, or by merit boards established under KRS 67.325.  According to the Lori MacIntire, Kentucky State Police Dept., and  information from "USACOPS" at www.usacops.com/ky/pollist.html on 1/9/04, seven county police departments have been identified.  Chart 1. provides information on methods of hiring officers.  







Chart 1.   
Co. Police Dept.
Who Hires:
Employment Term 
Comments

Anderson
Co. Judge Exec. and Fiscal Crt. members of the Public Safety Committee
Permanent
Two member force

Boyd
Co. Judge Exec.
Permanent
If employee has been to the police training academy



2 yr. contract
If the employee has not been to the academy, the police dept. has to pay for the training.    

Campbell 
Merit Board
Permanent


Christian
Fiscal Crt. 
Permanent
Serve at the pleasure to the Co. Judge Exec.; works primarily with juveniles

Kenton
Merit Board
Permanent




1 yr. contract
Officers for a school resource program; their work schedule coincides with the school calendar; hired under a  3 yr. grant program

Oldham
Merit Board
Permanent


Woodford
Co. Judge Exec.
1 yr. contract


 Source:  Telephone interviews, January 7-9, 2004.
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